

CONCORDIA UNITED METHODIST CHURCH

585 Fifth St. Prairie du Sac, WI 53578 608-643-6356 www.concordiaumc.org

# Concordia Chimes

Rev. Doris Simpson, Pastor Diana Clark, Editor Paul Webster, Missionary Volume 38 Number 8 September 2017

## What's inside?

From the Pastor Page 2 **Birthdays** Page 3 Concordia Cares Page 3 CYF Page 3 Trustee's Report Page 4 **Donations** Page 4 **Helping Hands** Page 4 **Budget News** Page 5 Melodies of Compassion Page 5 Music Page 5 Lay Servant Classes Page 6 **HOPE Sauk Prairie** Page 6 Holiday Bazaar Page 7 **UMW News** Page 7 New Hire Page 7 Thank-Yous Page 7 Who's Doing What, When Page 8 Readings Page 8 Letter from the Bishop Page 9 **Bridges** Page 9 **Church Council Minutes** Page 10 Calendar Page 11

Beginning September 10th Worship is at 10:30 am.

DEADLINE for October Chimes is September 21st!

## **Our Mission Statement**

As a witness to Christ in our community, we are committed to spiritual growth and service.

## Vision Statement of the Wisconsin Annual Conference:

Resident Bishop: Hee-Soo Jung



Asst. to the Bishop: Dan Dick SW District Supt: Scott Carlson

# PASTOR'S OFFICE HOURS

9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday Rev. Doris Simpson, Pastor

I have set office hours so that you will know when you can be relatively sure I will be in the office if you want to stop in. That being said, there are times that I need to be gone for meetings, nursing home worship, scheduled pastoral visits or emergencies during those hours, but those times are infrequent. I am also often in the office until 5:00 pm or later, so you can stop in any time you see a blue Buick LeSabre parked in front of the church or in the parking lot.



## Rev. Doris Simpson, Pastor

pastor@concordiaumc.org | 608-643-8822—church 608-632-1825—cell | 608-643-8068—parsonage

Diana Clark, Administrative Assistant

secr@concordiaumc.org | 608-643-6356—office

## Pastor's Page

"I loved autumn, the one season of the year that God seemed to have put there just for the beauty of it."

## -Lee Maynard

The signals are yellow school buses, sales on school supplies, and the last hurrah of Labor Day weekend as children and their parents prepare for returning to another school year. I know that change is coming when I hear the boom-boom of the drums practicing their marches a few blocks away at the high school. We know the cooler days and nights are coming. The leaves on the trees begin their transformation from green to various shades of red, yellow, magenta, orange, pink, and brown.

The season of discovery and learning gives color to our lives as well. What was heretofore unknown is upon us—a truth for our children and grands, our teachers and parents. A truth for all of us as we begin a new year of Sunday school. Our teachers have been talking about the focus of their classes as they get ready for this new beginning.

We celebrate that Concordia has Christian spiritual formation classes for people of all ages. We can all be involved in a commitment to grow as disciples of Jesus.

## Rally Day September 10th 9:00 am Sunday School

## 2017-2018 Teachers and Leaders

Superintendent— 6th/High School—Laila Drescher Lisa Wenzel Music Leaders— Confirmation— Anni Mauch **Pastor Doris** Maria Andres ACTS— Nursery— Jeff Virchow Irene DeVoe Tom Andres **Doubting Thomas—** PK-K-1st-2nd— Scott Alyea Roger and Jan ColeDoug Lisa Wenzel and Barb Hultberg CARES— 3rd Grade— Laila Drescher **Bruce Koch** 4th-5th Grades— John Budd Sue Evans Substitutes—

Gina Accola

# 10:30 am Worship with Rich Rubietta

Rev. Rich Rubietta is a modern-day circuit rider for the Northern Illinois Annual Conference. He will share his unique calling as a 'musician-ary' as he leads us in a celebration of praise and worship and preaches "Chance to Dance".

Rich's ministry is an unfunded conference staff position so, in addition to our regular offering, we will be receiving a 'love' offering to this ministry.

Rich will also have CDs and books available for us to purchase following worship.

# Third Grade Presentation of Bibles

We have four boys who will be in third grade this year. As is our tradition, we will present them with Bibles during worship on the 10th:

> Gavin Carncross Eric Emshoff Myles Mauch Max Schroeder

Fellowship Potluck
to follow worship.
Meat—buns—beverage provided
by the Nurture Team
Bring a dish to pass.

## And check this out...

It delights God when we use the gifts with which we have been blessed! Thank you to Sue Evans for the new murals on the walls in the Nursery.

This new season is inviting us—
"Jesus draw me close,
closer, Lord, to you.
Let the world around
me fade away.
Jesus, draw me close,
closer, Lord, to you.
For I desire to worship
and obey."

Blessings,

taster Long Singson

## September Birthdays

2nd- Mary Peetz

3rd- Brad Luck

9th-Lois Munns

9th– Evie Fritsch

10th-Suzanne Paskey

10th-Joanne Budd

11th-Carolann Ort

16th-Bill Blackmon

16th - Craig Carncross

17th- Kevin Emshoff

22nd- Dennis Roelke

23rd- Laura Langsdorf

25th- Genevieve Von Wald

25th- Rosalie Hagie

26th- Doug Hamilton

26th- Dave Luck

27th-Sue Evans

29th-Bella Enge



## **CONCORDIA CARES!**

Please volunteer your time and show compassion to Concordia church families during times of joy (birth of a baby) and hardship (death in the family, ill family member etc.). If you know of a family or a situation that would benefit from some TLC in the form of meals or transportation, please contact Pastor Doris (608 -643-8822) or leave a message at the church (608-643-6356). We have a group of volunteers who are willing to offer assistance in those kinds of situations.



## Mark your calendar...

November 19th—Annual Charge Conference

**November 4th—UMW Holiday Bazaar** 

# Concordia Youth Foundation (CYF) Building a Bridge of Faith

#### Structure:

Wednesdays 5:45-8:00pm

Second Wednesdays of the month- Service at the Food Pantry 5:00-7:00, pick up at pantry

5:45-6:00- Whole Group focus discussion

6:00-7:00- Confirmation and Building Faith Class

7:00-8:00- Whole Group Games and activities

#### Areas of Focus:

John Wesley's Rule: Do all the good you can, by all the means you can, In all the ways you can, In all the places you can, At all the times you can, To all the people you can, As long as ever you can.

Service to others: Putting faith and love into action

In Our Church: Fall/Winter Service Days, Nursery Help, Youth Sunday, additional ideas by our group to be determined

In Our Community: Food Pantry- 2<sup>nd</sup> Wednesday, Community Meal help, additional ideas by our group

In Our State: UMCS in Milwaukee- project to support them through funds, service or donations, Volunteers in Mission

In Our World: Food Pack for Feed my Starving Children, Mudd Love Bracelet Sales, Compassion International, additional ideas by our group to be discussed

In Our Daily Lives- How can we do all the good we can everyday?

Concordia's Mission Statement: As a witness to Christ in our community, we are committed to spiritual growth and service.

Service listed above

Spiritual Growth:

Building Faith Class- Curriculum through Submerge. It is a one-year Bible survey for students ages 11 and older. Submerge emphasizes nurturing faithful relationships and spiritual growth.

Confirmation Classes- Pastor Doris

### Methodist Teachings:

Grace: The love and mercy given to us by God because God wants us to have it.

Faith and Good Works: Faith inspiring service Our Christian Roots: God, Jesus and the Holy Spirit Weekly Group Discussions: focus will be on the scriptures for the upcoming week.

Youth Getting Involved: believe that involvement builds faith and lifelong connection

We want our youth to feel connected!

Youth Sunday: build faith, understanding, leadership, connection, and sense of belonging.

Service projects: teaching what we believe

Challenge to our Youth- come up with additional ways we can serve as a group and be involved at Concordia, in our community, in our state and in our world.

## **Trustee's Report**

By the time you read this you probably will have seen that the entry to the church on the Galena Street side has been receiving some attention and the ceiling tiles have been removed. This is the first step towards replacing them with drywall and then a finish look with some oak coffer strips. The rest of the interior entrance will receive some new light fixtures, paint and carpeting. This has been quite a while in the making but hopefully the finished look will be worth the wait.

Part of the ongoing effort to refresh our building includes the new base board trim in the Fellowship Hall to match the appearance of the new doors.

Also, underway is the change out of several light fixtures and bulbs throughout the entire church, Sunday school area and Fellowship Hall with new lighting. This is a move to be more efficient with LED lighting which is more efficient in regard to energy usage. This will be ongoing over the next few weeks.

As the remodel project continues over the next few weeks the exterior two entrances on Galena Street will have new overhangs created to be more protective from the elements and to freshen up the appearance.

The committee is active and will welcome your ideas and input so feel welcome to be in conversation with any of the committee.

Take care and see you in church. Bruce Koch – Chair of Trustees

## SECOND SUNDAY DONATIONS

Second Sunday donations (food, cash, hygiene, household items) for September will go to Hope House.



## FOURTH SUNDAY DONATIONS

Donations for Zelpha's Pantry will be accepted the fourth Sunday of the month. Personal hygiene items are accepted and offered to attendees of our Community Meal on the last Sunday of the month.



One of the ways the Nurture Committee wants to care for our church family is to provide an outlet to share when one of us has a need, or when one of us has a need to help. It gives our church family an option to help out.

Here are some ideas for when it might be nice to have help:

- a painting project (It's always more fun to do with others!)
- technical assistance with a project
- going to a movie or out to dinner

Our goal is to help people ask for what they need thereby giving all of us an opportunity to help. I know there is so much that we receive when helping someone, not just when getting help—although both are nice! We are hoping it nurtures our congregation and brings our members a little closer in the process.

The "Helping Hands" sign is on the kiosk in the Galena entrance. Write down your need and stick it on the board. Life is more enjoyable and has more meaning as we share our struggles and our joys!

—Sue Evans, Nurture Team





Handbell Choir practices begin on Wednesday, September 20th at 6:00 pm. For more information or questions, please call 608-370-6210.

> Choir will begin rehearsals Thursday, September 14th, 6:25 pm to 7:25 pm.

New members are welcome and needed! We usually sing on the 2nd and 4th Sundays of each month September through May. We'd love to see you there!

BODGET NEWS	
Budget Receipts for July 2017	\$22,506.16
NON-BUDGET RECEIPTS FOR MAY 2017	
Hope House Webster Covenant Relationship UMCOR Native American Awareness Offering Camp Scholarships Peace With Justice School of Missions	\$279.66 \$20.00 \$73.63 \$20.00 \$62.71 \$5.00 \$62.71
Stueber Good Samaritan Fund	\$159.87
BUDGET SUMMARY—YEAR TO D	DATE
Beginning Balance 1/1/17	\$34,272.53
Receipts	\$117,780.85
Disbursements	\$120,808.45
General Checking Account Balance 7/31/17	\$31,244.93
Capital Improvement Fund 7/31/17	\$135,161.42

# Melodies of Compassion September-October

Our Melodies of Compassion for September and October supports the

## **Madison Hospital Chaplaincy (MHC)**

(Please note: only loose coins are deposited to Melodies of Compassion. Paper money is deposited into the General Offering Fund unless designated.)

Reverend Ann Scott, the chaplain of MHC will be here during worship to speak about her pastoral ministry to United Methodists when their pastors are not able to call on them.

Beginning
September 10th
Worship is at
10:30 am.

## **Basic Lay Servant Class**

Dates: Sundays, October 8th, 15th, 22nd, and 29th,

2017

Times: 5:00-7:30 pm

Place: Concordia UMC (Galena Street entrance)

Teacher/Facilitator: Pastor Doris Simpson

**Theme:** Basic Lay Servant Ministry
This is an introduction to the lay servant ministries
of speaking, caring, and leading.

**Prerequisites:** This course is open to anyone interested in becoming Local Lay Servant. To receive credit as a Local Lay Servant, a student must be an active member of a United Methodist Church.

**Prescribed/Suggested Text:** Materials will be sent to you two weeks prior to the first class along with homework to prepare for the first session.

Registration: The registration fee is \$25.00 and can be paid on the first day of class. Checks can be made out to Concordia UMC. To register or if you have questions, send an email to: pastor@concordiaumc.org or call 608-643-8822.

## Advanced Lay Servant Ministry Class "LEADING IN PRAYER"

Dates: Saturdays, November 11th and 18th, 2017

**Times:** 9:00 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.

**Location:** Merrimac United Methodist Church

**Teacher/Facilitator:** Pastor Roxanne Gnatzig

**Text:** "Let the Whole Church Say Amen!" by Laurence Stookey

Registration: The deadline for registration is
Friday, October 27, 2017. The cost for the class is
\$20 which includes the book (which you will
receive at the first class)
and other materials presented during class.
Please make checks payable to
Merrimac UMC. To register or if you have
questions, contact Pastor Roxanne Gnatzig at
608-415-1626
or email pastorroxi@gmail.com
A light lunch will be provided.

## **HOPE Sauk Prairie Events**

Did you know that in a recent 10 year span, 751 people in Sauk, Columbia and Dane County have died by suicide? Join Hope Sauk Prairie on September 24th at Meyer Oak Grove Park in Sauk City from 1:00 - 3:00 as they take a moment to reflect on those we have lost, encourage those who may be struggling and raise awareness for the local resources that are available. There will be a month long memorial path honoring the 751 individuals, with 751 pair of shoes on display in the month of September. The shoe memorial will be on display representing each life that we have lost. Statistics will be woven through the memorial to increase awareness. Please consider donating a pair of shoes by dropping them off at the church.

Find out more about HOPE Sauk Prairie at their booth at the Wisconsin State Cow Chip Throw and Festival or during the parade.



## **M**ark **Y**our **C**alendar

# HOLIDAY BAZAAR



November 4, 2017

Concordia United Methodist Church
Prairie du Sac

Handmade items- gift baskets- bakery-cafe

## **UMW NEWS**

**The UMW Board Meeting** will be held Tuesday, September 12th at 10:00 am in the Fellowship Hall at the church.

**UMW Circle Meeting** will meet on Tuesday, September 12th at 6:00 at the Blue Spoon (River Room.) We will be ordering off the menu. Everyone is responsible for their own meal. Rose Hagie will be presenting a book review. Chris Davis will highlight the events of Mission U.

In June the Staff-Parish Relations Committee hired Diana Clark as a short-term administrative assistant and Nancy Liegel to begin in the position in August. Nancy has needed to resign the due to family health issues. On August 29<sup>th</sup> the SPRC met and hired Laila Drescher as our new administrative assistant. We have had some starts and stops since Ann Fiene took a position with a local agency. Jessica Thomas resigned and took an internship in Washington for the summer. We are grateful that each of these women brought gifts which have helped us in our ministries and mission.

Laila brings gifts as well; she is an active member of Concordia; she is our Youth Director; she has the training and experience which will make this transition seamless; she has a passion for working with all people and is committed to help all with whom she has contact to be warmly welcomed when they come with questions or for information. We are so pleased that Laila will be in ministry with us.



Thank you so much for my scholarship. I am loving cosmetology and the things I am learning. It has been an amazing journey, and I can't wait to graduate in February and see where the world takes me. I know I will always have a home at Concordia. Thanks again! It will be so helpful!

-Christina Atwell

I would like to thank the following people for your help delivering meals during our two week commitment in August:

Chris and Nelson Davis
Pudge Tetiva and Dawn Zantow
Jane Cordero

Thank you for your dedication to the Mobile Meals program! You are greatly appreciated!

-Leslie Koch

Thank you again so much for allowing Hope House to be part of your Sunday service and ultimately the recipient of so many wonderful donations from your congregation over the years.

Thank you again for keeping Hope House in your prayers and also part of your mission. Your generosity is greatly appreciated!

With gratitude,

Tami Schell Volunteer Services Coordinator Hope House of South Central Wisconsin

# Who's doing what, when?

## September 3rd

Ushers: Roger and Jan Cole, Charlene Tetiva, Merton Von Wald

**Greeter:** Claire Joyner

Liturgist:

Communion: Pat Mings, Pam Dickson

**Tech Desk:** Doug Hultberg **Lawn Care:** Hunter Lang

## September 10th

Ushers: Mark and Ilene Fritschler, Kevin and Ethan Emshoff Greeters: Doug and Barb Hultberg Acolytes: Matthew and Alyssa Wenzel

Liturgist:

**Tech Desk:** Pat Mings **Lawn Care:** Tom Clark

**Community Meal:** Team ACTS

## September 17th

Ushers: Youth Greeters: Youth Acolyte: Brody Wolfe

Liturgist:

Nursery: Irene DeVoe, Ella Drescher

**Tech Desk:** Bruce Koch **Lawn Care:** Gina Accola

## September 24th

Ushers: John and Joanne Budd,

Chuck Frank, Phyllis Willoughby

**Greeters:** Merton and Genevieve

Von Wald

Acolytes: Griffin and Gillie Fritsch

Liturgist:

Nursery: Renee Grunewald,

Lydia Emshoff

Tech Desk: Irene DeVoe Lawn Care: Vern Fowler



## **SEPTEMBER READINGS:**

3rd— Exodus 3:1-15 Psalm 105:1-6, 23-26, 45c Romans 12:9-21 Matthew 16:21-28

10th— 2 Samuel 6:12-21 Psalm 148, 149 Romans 13:8-14 John 4:19-24

17th—Exodus 14:19-31 Exodus 15:1b-11, 20-21 Galatians 3:25-29 John 3:13-17

24th— Exodus 16:2-15 Psalm 105:1-6, 37-45; 78 1 Peter 4:8-11 John 21:15-19



Reminder—Beginning
September 10th
Worship is at 10:30 am.

## Letter from the Bishop—A House Divided

In 1858, Abraham Lincoln stated that "A house divided against itself cannot stand," referencing, of course, Jesus' teaching in Matthew 12. This is not a new concept, and for Christians it should be a central belief as we look at our world, our country, our own church, and such tragedies as the violence in Charlottesville, Virginia. Our divisions threaten to destroy us.

There is a very simple, yet important question that every United Methodist should be wrestling with: are those things that divide us greater than the God who unites us? Where does the power lie? Can we honestly call ourselves a people of faith when we act and speak as if our differences are greater than the one who creates us, redeems us, and sustains us?

What purpose is served by self-righteousness? What possible good can come from prejudices and biases and hostility? There is a very fine line between righteous indignation and downright hatred. In a world where ideologies clash, and result in violence and murder, the Church absolutely must proclaim a witness of peace and restoration. The Church provides us with a vision of God's will, and proposes that we might be one. One in Christ. One with each other. One in ministry to all the world. One baptism, one Lord, one Spirit, one God. There is simply no place for divisions to destroy us when we are the children of God, who is greater than any and all of our differences.

Once again, we must be a people of prayer who set aside differences and divisions to unite around the love and grace that transforms the world. We can LEAD in a world that is lost, and locked into a spiral of violence, contempt and condescension. Let us commit to be light in darkness, hope in despair, and healing in brokenness. Read statements from other bishops.

Grace and Peace, Bishop Hee-Soo Jung



We begin a new year of Sunday school and we will begin a sermon series in September, the focus will be on the bridges which are vital in passing the good news that Jesus taught us and which has been passed from generation to generation. It is God's good desire that the love made known to us in Jesus Christ is shared in our daily lives to new generations of people.

9/10 The Bridge of Gratitude: Chance to Dance, Rev. Rich Rubietta (2 Samuel 6:12-21, John 4:19-24)

To be a bridge of gratitude to a next generation, thankfulness requires that we are aware of all that is around us. The cup is overflowing. We are connected in worship and song.

- 9/17 The Bridge of Service: Feed My Sheep, Rev. Ann Scott (1 Peter 4:8-11, John 21:15-19) Some people are given eyes and ears and heart to see those who are struggling with doubt and fears. They have the gift of 'helps' which connect us as servants and disciples of Jesus.
- 9/24 The Bridge of Mercy: Forgiven!

From generation to generation we need and abundance of mercy. We need compassion in a critical world that tells us we are not enough. We are made one In Christ Jesus.

10/1 The Bridge of Wisdom: 'Train a Child Up (Proverbs 22:6, 17-21, Luke 2:41-52)

Wisdom is needed to find the right way in the midst of a variety of choices. From generation to generation, wisdom helps Christians and culture to choose that which is life-giving. God is wisdom from whom our spirits grow.

10/8 The Bridge of Welcome: This Is My Child ((Galatians 3:25-29, John 3:13-17)

We love as we have been loved. We welcome as we have been welcomed. As our homes are a sanctuary with the embraces of family, in our church home we find a safe and warm place when we seek healing and rest.

## CUMC Church Council Meeting August 8, 2017; 7:00PM

Following are brief notes including decisions made by the Church Council. You can read a complete copy of the minutes is on the bulletin board in the Fellowship Hall. You can also receive a copy by request.

Corrections to May 9<sup>th</sup> minutes: Jane Cordero present to give UMW and Memorial reports. The UMW report, potluck salad supper hosted by UMW with the speaker of Mac Weedle as speaker. Motion to approve (Bruce/Irene), passed.

## **MINISTRY REPORTS:**

Nurture: Irene DeVoe

Nursery Guidelines: A proposal of nursery guidelines (nursery rules, nursery staff responsibilities and nursery coordinator job description) for infants through 2<sup>nd</sup> grade presented. Motion to approve, (Bruce/Doug), passed.

Youth - report only

Outreach (Gordon for Renee Grunewald):

Outreach suggested our church getting a charcoal grill for events. Bruce said that he would donate a gas grill; Motion to accept the gas grill, and purchase a charcoal grill using undesignated funds. (Irene/) passed.

Paul Webster Covenant: Gordon made to motion to continue the 3-year covenant \$2,500/year (Bruce seconded) and was unanimously approved.

<u>UMW</u> –report only

Witness: -report only

## **RESOURCE REPORTS:**

<u>Treasurer's Report (Gina Accola)</u>: A treasurer's report for June 2017 was handed out. (Noted on the handout: General checking account receipts for June \$14,577.61; Capital Improvement account \$134,588.63; report approved.

<u>Finance (Pat Yanke)</u> The annual report was completed and submitted. Also a brief audit summary from Court was passed out. Projections for this year year to date actual end of June \$85,000; budget for year \$199,000. Short of revenue about \$15,000. Total expense year to date \$91,000. Net short fall \$5,920 from actual projected budget.

Stewardship Committee (Barb Hultberg): report only

Trustees Report (Bruce Koch): report only, read report on page 4

Memorials (Jane Cordero for Louise Enge):

David Hein scholarship fund has been depleted and closed.

Designated funds: New stage curtain to be installed in early fall. Kitchen privacy curtains have been selected, on hold pending possible plans to replace countertops. Kitchen improvements i.e. countertop replacement, dishwasher installation, bunn-type coffee maker have been put on hold pending additional information.

Undesignated funds: Request by the youth director for a new basketball hoop in the church parking lot, approved and is being funded through a private donation to memorial funds. Additional suggestions for use of undesignated memorial funds are being received by the committee for prioritization and consideration.

Staff/Parish Relations (Gina Accola): report only

Lay Leadership (Pastor Doris):

Pastor Doris introduced Accountable Leadership Board (ALB), as an alternative leadership structure to the Church Council. Pastor requested exploration of this structure by having Dick Jones present this to the present committees and boards. Approved.

Greater Sauk Circuit (Pastor Doris): no report

Next Council meeting, October 10, 2017; meeting adjourned at 9:00pm.

Respectfully submitted, Pat Mings



# September

Sun	Mon	Tue	Wed	Thu	Fri	Sat
					7:00a-UM Men at Eagle Inn	2
3 9:00a-Worship-Holy Communion 10:15a-Nursery Training	4	5 7:00p-Stewardship Meeting	6 9:30a-SOFAs 5:45p-CYF-Christian Ed -Confirmation	7	8 7:00a-UM Men at Eagle Inn	•
10 9:00a-Sunday School 10:00a-Fellowship 10:30a-Worship 4:00p-Community Meal	11 6:30p-Lay Leadership	12 10:00a-UMW Board Meeting 6:00p-UMW Circle Dinner Out	13 5:30p-CYF Food Pantry and Activities	14 6:30p-Choir Rehearsal	15 7:00a-UM Men at Eagle Inn	16
17 9:00a-Sunday School 10:00a-Fellowship 10:30a-Worship	18	19 12:00p-Book Club Meeting 7:15p-SPRC Meeting	20 5:45p-CYF-Christian Ed -Confirmation 6:00p-Handbell Choir Practice	21 6:30p-Choir Rehearsal	22 7:00a-UM Men at Eagle Inn	23
24 9:00a-Sunday School 10:00a-Fellowship 10:30a-Worship 1:00p-Suicide Loss Survivor Event 4:00p-Community Meal	25 6:30p-Accountability Leadership Board	26 8:30a-WCC at Leystra's	27 5:45p-CYF-Christian Ed -Confirmation 6:00p-Handbell Choir Practice	28 6:30p-Choir Rehearsal	29 7:00a-UM Men at Eagle Inn	30